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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on April 15, 2015. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler and Denny Norton. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, City Attorney Mark Parmenter, City Engineer John Bender, City Clerk Kelly Kornegor, Community Development Director Patrick Parsley and Police Chief Dennis Marks. Guests: Sandy McVicker, Brett Papendive, Bill Bennett, Randy Boyle, Greg Epping, Mike Marak, Brandy Marak and Daniel Hoffmann. Note: Not all guests in attendance signed in. 

Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for March 2015; City Clerk’s Report for March 2015; RESOLUTION #15-070 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 225 S. Blairsferry Crossing; Approval of renewal of Special Class C Liquor License (BW) (Beer/Wine), Outdoor Service, and Sunday Sales for Tomaso’s Pizza and BBQ located at 1061 North Center Point Road, effective 05/01/2015; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Parks and Recreation, Police, and Public Works, seconded by Norton.  Motion carried.  
Citizens Input

Mike Marak spoke to council asking for clarification on what an “At Risk” building permit was and what it entailed. 

Report from Council Members/Mayor/City Administrator

City Administrator Downs reminded Council the strategic planning session will be held on Monday night after the special meeting at 5:00 p.m. Downs informed council of the IMWCA, workers’ compensation audit placed on the dais as an FYI. Downs said she is really proud of staff for their hard work and how conscious they are with safety and that the city’s MOD factor is continuing to reduce with the goal to be under one (1) and the city is currently down to .94; staff will to work on our MOD factor continue to work on our safety programs for employees. Downs continued to state one of the safety programs is the annual Stand Down Safety Day, where the city dedicates an entire day to safety with different training sessions and speakers. Downs stated this year, the police department presented a training session on ALICE which was very beneficial and the employees gave a lot of good responses from this training; the police department tried to make the ALICE training as realistic as possible. Downs reiterated she is very proud of everyone for their safety efforts.
APPEAL HEARING – City Council response to Mike and Tracy Marak and M&M Motors regarding the Appeal of Notice to Abate Nuisance of Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards Section 165.21.8 Corner Visual Clearance Required for the property located at 990 Robins Road
Council heard comments from Attorney Greg Epping and property owners Mike and Tracy Marak on behalf of the appeal for the property located at 990 Robins Road. The Community Development Director, City Engineer and City Attorney were present to address comments. 

Mike and Tracy Marak’s Attorney Greg Epping addressed council on the appeal as follows:

Epping stated the #1 complaint he wanted to address was the blocking of the easement. Epping explained late last week he received a number of materials with a memo talking about what the appeal would be entailing and Epping wasn’t sure how those other matters would proceed this evening or if at all. Epping brought up the complaint about the piling of the snow on the easement and his understanding of the records as follows: the improvement on Boyson Road went through and around the corner of Marak’s property and the Bowler property. At that time, the city obtained from Marak, Bowler, and Sandy McVicker, the rights to the properties and to the entrance of 990 Boyson Road. Epping said he went through the resolutions and it looked like each of the parties were paid money to convey their interest in that portion of property to the City of Hiawatha. After that then, M&M Auto and Marak’s properties received a specific easement for egress and ingress in and out of the property and the easement being for the sole purpose of ingress and egress to the property owned by Marak known as M&M Auto. 

Epping said he was not aware of any other easement granted to Ms. McVicker or to Tom Bowler. The easement that exists in that location is for the benefit of M&M Auto, the current owner of that property and apparently a complaint was filed by Ms. McVicker that the easement is blocking her access to the property. Epping stated his #1 challenge to Ms. McVicker was whether or not she has standing to make this complaint as that easement confers no benefit on her or any rights. Epping said he has a copy of the complaint that was acted on and although a number of documents stated that numerous complaints were filed on Mr. Marak and M&M Auto, for blocking that easement, there is in fact only one complaint and that is from Ms. McVicker. 

Epping said he received a number of photographs with the complaint in late January of this year and if the complaint is a nuisance complaint based on the photographs, then the complaint is highly skewed in terms of the vantage point of which the photographs were taken that would appear that Mr. Marak had pushed snow and prevented access to the property. Epping said Mr. Marak went out a week later, the dates are on the photos, the photographs clearly demonstrate that Ms. McVicker’s access to her property was not impeded or blocked by the snow that was piled on the right away and Epping said for these reasons, he asks that the complaint with regard to blocking the easement be dismissed. 

Council Member Olson questioned Mr. Marak about a photo council received in the packet that showed several vehicles parked on the grass obstructing that vantage point. Olson commented, “Those tires look like they are on the grass.” 

Mike Marak expressed where that particular photograph was taken, if a photograph was shot straight down to the corner like the photos taken, its going to make that corner look different now; if the picture were shot from the road where the people are coming from there is plenty of visibility.

Council Member Norton asked if Mr. Marak was implying that the cars were not on the grass based on the photos taken. Marak said the back tires were on the grass.

Community Development Director Parsley said the Community Development Department went out to inspect the property and the clearance vision area was cleared and the vehicles were parked on the hard surface; Marak did bring these issues into compliance.

Olson asked if there was any particular reason why the cars were parked on the grass in the first place.

Marak stated the cars were moved closer to the road for better visibility but they are still on his property line. Marak said he did not think that one tire would be a problem when nobody addresses parking issues at other businesses. Marak offered to show council photos of vehicles on grass, including Darrah’s where there are a lot of cars on grass.

Olson continued to state, “That’s really the central issue with parking on grass with any property commercial or residential because if somebody’s going to be sited there are definitely going to be those individuals who are going to go out and find other situations.”

Marak said he knows that doesn’t make it right but he wonders why he is getting nuisance letters and others are not. Marak continued to state he asked the city a number of times since 2012, and provided the city with photos of the cement company who owns cement factory that won’t put concrete down. Marak said he asked the city why the other businesses can park their cement trucks all over and the city doesn’t address it but the city addresses Marak. Marak continued to state this has been going on since 2000, not all council members have been on the council since that time but the city has singled Marak out on this issue since probably 2000.

Olson asked if Marak was suggesting that another business was currently parking cement trucks on grass.

Marak answered yes the city addressed the parking issue to Hawkeye Redi Mix if that is even the name of the company any longer, and the city said they were in compliance. Marak stated he drove by that location after the city said it was in compliance and after he was cited for being noncompliant. Marak said he was not trying to file complaints on other people, he just wanted the city to be fair.

Olson and Norton both agree that it should be fair.

Olson stated in his opinion there shouldn’t be any parking of any vehicles or any equipment on any grass in any commercial area or residential area that fronts a street period; if it’s any different than that then it gets into the slippery slope of situations like this and there’s a complaint filed against your business then you spend your time going out finding other people who are violating it, doesn’t make sense and it is a real waste of time.

Marak said it just seems like he acknowledged the complaint and he comes and talks to the city about it and talks to the Community Development Director a number of times but he is the one always getting the letters and being ridiculed; this has been going on since the year 2000. Marak stated the city asked him to put more pavement down, and he put more pavement down twice to keep the cars off the grass, so it’s not like he hasn’t been trying and then the city allows other individuals or businesses to continue what they are doing and Marak does not feel is fair.

Norton asked if the city is sending out letters to the other businesses that are also not conforming to the code. Parsley answered yes this is true.

Tracy Marak expressed the point was not to cause problems for other citizens or businesses who do business in the city and that is not their purpose of the appeal, the point is that if you are going to have a rule, the rules have been the rules forever for the city and should be enforced to everybody. Marak said the Community Development Director knows how many times he had to visit M&M Auto to talk to us, it is the same stuff and it is a tire. Marak continued, “It is one tire, it is not like we have a whole vehicle on a grassy surface its one tire, so if you’re going to have a rule in the city you need to make sure everybody, you cannot pick and choose who you want to change the rules for, if they’re a bigger business it doesn’t matter, a rule is a rule and it should be followed, that’s it.”

Council Member Rampulla stated that the big problem is the enforcement of the whole city because a business can be in compliance one day and out of compliance the next. Rampulla believed it is difficult for the city to be running around checking if businesses are in compliance; if you can’t enforce it then why have it.

Tracy Marak agreed with Rampulla and stated, “I mean if we don’t have to follow the rules I’m fine with it but don’t keep sending someone down to have to follow up on the thing and it is the rules there shouldn’t be an exception.”

Olson continued on to say, “But you bring up a good point because one of the issues is that we have exceptions to what can be parked on the grass and as soon as you start having exceptions then there is going to interpretations of those exceptions and that’s where I think we get into some problems.” “The two issues that you brought up, the snow and the obviously the snow is melted.” 

Epping stated he did not have anything else to add.

Mayor Theis asked for the City Attorney’s input.

City Attorney Parmenter said he will chime in a little bit and thanked Mike and Tracy Marak for coming in tonight and being in compliance with the visibility issue. Parmenter felt everyone could have common ground and safety is the upmost importance.  Parmenter instructed council of his recommendation as follows:

Deny M&M’s Appeal of the Notice to Abate Nuisance from the Community Development Department for violations of Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards and §165.21.8 Corner Visual Clearance Required for the property located at 990 Robins Road and further ordering that M&M comply with the requirements of Chapter 165. City Council further find that parking vehicles, storing snow and using the access easement located on property located at 45 Boyson Road for purposes other than egress and ingress to the properties located at 45 Boyson Road and 990 Robins Road as intended, is in violation of the easement for egress and ingress, and must cease immediately. City Council further affirms that Resolution #15-023 continue to apply and City Staff shall continue to maintain the access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road, providing egress and ingress to 45 Boyson Road and 990 Robins Road.  City maintenance of the access easement is for the purpose of keeping the easement free and clear for its intended purpose.  Maintenance may include, but is not limited to, snow removal, line stripping and signage.  City maintenance of the access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road as outlined above, shall be ongoing until otherwise recommended by the Community Development Director and City Engineer and approved by the City Council.  Any vehicles that park on the easement are subject to being towed at the vehicle owner’s expense.

Olson presented RESOLUTION #15-071 hereby denying M&M’s Appeal of the Notice to Abate Nuisance from the Community Development Department for violations of Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.23.9 C1 Parking and Storage Restrictions in Front Yards and §165.21.8 Corner Visual Clearance Required for the property located at 990 Robins Road and further orders that M&M comply with the requirements of Chapter 165. City Council further finds that parking vehicles, storing snow and using the access easement located on property located at 45 Boyson Road (Linn County Recorder Book 8583, Page 580-583) for purposes other than egress and ingress to the properties located at 45 Boyson Road and 990 Robins Road as intended, is in violation of the easement for egress and ingress, and must cease immediately. City Council further affirms that Resolution #15-023 continue to apply and City Staff shall continue to maintain the access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road, providing egress and ingress to 45 Boyson Road and 990 Robins Road.  City maintenance of the access easement is for the purpose of keeping the easement free and clear for its intended purpose.  Maintenance may include, but is not limited to, snow removal, line stripping and signage.  City maintenance of the access easement on the property located at 45 Boyson Road as outlined above, shall be ongoing until otherwise recommended by the Community Development Director and City Engineer and approved by the City Council.  Any vehicles that park on the easement are subject to being towed at the vehicle owner’s expense, seconded by Wheeler.  Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Wheeler, Olson, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-071 adopted. 

Setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16 Land Uses and Regulations by District, §165.20 Supplemental Regulations, and §165.23 Supplemental Yard Regulations by adding regulations for parking and storage areas, storage surfaces, outdoor storage and outdoor display areas and amending §165.96 Definitions adding machines and equipment and motor vehicles passenger and recreational

Bruns presented RESOLUTION #15-072 setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16 Land Uses & Regulations by District, §165.20 Supplemental Regulations, and §165.23 Supplemental Yard Regulations by adding regulations for parking and storage areas, storage surfaces, outdoor storage and outdoor display areas and amending §165.96 Definitions adding machines and equipment and motor vehicles passenger and recreational, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Wheeler, Bruns, Norton, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-072 adopted. 

Setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) on the proposal to enter into a six year Development Agreement with Next Level 22 Properties, LLC and Dave Wright Nissan Subaru, Inc. and providing for publication of notice

Norton presented RESOLUTION #15-073 setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) on the proposal to enter into a six year Development Agreement with Next Level 22 Properties, LLC and Dave Wright Nissan Subaru, Inc. and providing for publication of notice, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Wheeler, Norton, Rampulla, Olson, Brunts. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-073 adopted.
Setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) on the proposal to enter into a six year Development Agreement with Brainiac, Incorporated and providing for publication of notice 

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #15-074 setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) on the proposal to enter into a six year Development Agreement with Brainiac, Incorporated and providing for publication of notice, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Rampulla, Olson, Norton, Wheeler.  NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-074 adopted.
Setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider approval of the FY 2015 Budget Amendment and direct publication of notice

Wheeler moved setting a public hearing date (May 6, 2015 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider approval of the FY 2015 Budget Amendment and direct publication of notice, seconded by Olson.  Motion carried.  

Approving a geothermal well permit on the property located at 603 Emmons Street for Hiawatha Elementary School 

Olson presented RESOLUTION #15-075 approving a geothermal well permit on the property located at 603 Emmons Street for Hiawatha Elementary School, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Wheeler, Bruns, Rampulla, Olson. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-075 adopted. 
Approving the design of a new commercial development to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines for the property located 1525 Boyson Road, as submitted by Farm Credit Services of America 

Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #15-076 approving the design of a new commercial development to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines for the property located 1525 Boyson Road, as submitted by Farm Credit Services of America, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Olson, Wheeler, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-076 adopted. 

Approving the design of a new commercial development to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines for the property located 1805 Boyson Road, as submitted by Beaton Office Buildings 

Bruns presented RESOLUTION #15-077 approving the design of a new commercial development to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines for the property located 1805 Boyson Road, as submitted by Beaton Office Buildings, seconded by Olson. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Wheeler, Norton, Bruns, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-077 adopted. 

Approving the final plat for Next Level 22 Properties First Addition and authorizing execution of a Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Next Level 22 Properties, LLC 

Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #15-078 approving the final plat for Next Level 22 Properties First Addition and authorizing execution of a Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Next Level 22 Properties, LLC, seconded by Olson. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Olson, Rampulla, Wheeler, Norton. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-078 adopted.
Approving an Order Accepting the Acknowledgement/Settlement Agreement for a 2nd Offense Cigarette Violation for Kwik Shop 568 located at 300 E. Blairs Ferry Road

Bruns moved approving an Order Accepting the Acknowledgement/Settlement Agreement for a 2nd Offense Cigarette Violation for Kwik Shop 568 located at 300 E. Blairs Ferry Road, seconded by Rampulla.  Motion carried.

Approving a one (1) year Union Contract Agreement between the City of Hiawatha, Hiawatha Police Department and Teamsters Local Union 238

Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #15-079 approving a one (1) year Union Contract Agreement between the City of Hiawatha, Hiawatha Police Department and Teamsters Local Union 238, seconded by Rampulla.  Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Rampulla, Olson, Wheeler, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-079 adopted.
Approving a one (1) year Union Contract Agreement between the City of Hiawatha, Hiawatha Maintenance Department and Teamsters Local Union 238

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #15-080 approving a one (1) year Union Contract Agreement between the City of Hiawatha, Hiawatha Maintenance Department and Teamsters Local Union 238, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Wheeler, Bruns, Norton, Olson, Rampulla. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. RESOLUTION #15-080 adopted.
Possible Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(c) to discuss strategy with counsel in matters that are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent where its disclosure would be likely to prejudice or disadvantage the position of the governmental body in that litigation

Wheeler moved to go into closed session as per Iowa Code 21.5(c) to discuss strategy with counsel in matters that are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent where its disclosure would be likely to prejudice or disadvantage the position of the governmental body in that litigation at 6:30 P.M, seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Olson, Wheeler, Norton, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. 

Wheeler moved to go out of closed session and enter into regular session at 7:03 P.M., seconded by Rampulla. Roll call vote: AYES: Olson, Norton, Rampulla, Wheeler, Bruns. NAYS: None. ABSENT: None. 

There was no further discussion at this time. 

Wheeler moved to adjourn at 7:04 P.M., second by Rampulla. Motion carried.

_____________________________

                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

______________________________

Kari Graber, Deputy Clerk                      

